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Contractors Need To Consider
Fed Business Opportunities
By Rick Horn, Director
Procurement Outreach Program

You may not know it, but there are
many business opportunities available to
contractors through the federal govern-
ment. To take advantage of these opportu-
nities, you should become famil-
iar with the Nevada
Commission on
Economic
Development’s
Procurement
Outreach
Program
(POP). This
state agency,
which functions
under a Cooperative
Agreement with the Department
of Defense, has offices in Carson City and
Las Vegas.

Several federal agencies, termed
“Centralized Contracting Activities,”

award contracts regionally, nationally
and worldwide. Examples would be the
Army Corp of Engineers (COE), Naval
Facilities Engineering Command (NAV-
FACENGCOM), the Air Force Center
for Engineering Excellence (AFCEE)
and the General Services Administration

(GSA) Public Building
Service. 

Also, there are
“Decentralized

Contracting
Activities,”
which are
site specific

and support
internal require-

ments not satisfied
through a centralized

contracting activity. These projects
are routinely publicized for bid. Such
federal contracts afford companies
opportunities to be general contractors

NSCB Joins Volunteers
In Remodeling Kitchen
Of Needy NLV Couple

The Holidays came early for one 
Southern Nevada family this year.

Alvin and Evelyn Coleman, two North
Las Vegas senior citizens, were chosen to
have their kitchen remodeled through the
Rebuilding Hope program, sponsored by
the Nevada State Contractors Board, the
Associated Builders and Contractors of Las
Vegas, Lowe’s and several Southern
Nevada companies.  The new program is

designed to give selected families a
chance to have one room in their home

(See Contractors, Page 4)

(See Rebuilding Hope, Page 3)

(See Northern Nevada, Page 7)

• Contractors are required to advise the Board of any
change of address within 30 days. (NAC 624.710)

• The license of a sole proprietor is automatically
suspended upon the death of the sole proprietor.
(NAC 624.650)

• A license may be placed inactive for a period of up
to 5 years. (NAC 624.635)

• Contractors have 10 days to notify the Board when
a qualified employee (Q.E.) has terminated 
employment or association, and 30 days to replace
the Q.E. (NRS 624.285)

• A pool contractor may not be related to the 
construction control company or to an agent of a
construction control company. (NRS 624.960)  

For more information, visit our website at:
www.nscb.state.nv.us

By John Seelmeyer
Northern Nevada Business Weekly

Construction of some of the largest
industrial facilities in the 
history of northern Nevada will drive the
building industry through 2007.

The residential market, however, may
begin to recover only in the second half
of the year. Low vacancy rates in indus-
trial and distribution facilities, continued
growth of homegrown companies in
Reno and Sparks, and a steady march of
new companies into the region have kept
requests for proposals flying.

Retail Projects Hot
For Northern Nev.

Photo By Rob Sabo - Northern Nevada Business Weekly
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Nevada State
Contractors Board

The Contractors’ Billboard is published by the Nevada State Contractors Board 
as a service to licensed contractors to promote a better understanding of Nevada 
contracting law and to provide information of interest to all construction 
professionals. This information is believed to be accurate at the time of publication.
The Contractors Board and the State of Nevada assume no responsibility for any 
damage that arises from any action that is based on information found in this 
publication.

C 2007 Nevada State Contractors Board

Across The Board
July 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006

Investigations Division
Compliance Investigations Unit

Investigations Conducted ..................................... 1,422
Investigations Closed ............................................ 1,427
Licenses Revoked ....................................................... 37
Fines Assessed .................................................$192,600
Investigative Costs Assessed .................... $208,313.12
Recovery Fund Claims Awarded ................$672,301.29

Special Investigations Unit
Investigations Conducted ........................................ 459
Investigations Closed ............................................... 751
Felony Cases Filed ......................................................95
Criminal Complaints Filed with District Attorney ... 324
Citations Issued ........................................................... 41
Convictions .................................................................130
Restitution Order by Court ......................... $263,919.10
Fines Assessed by Court .................................. $47,349

Licensing Division
New License Applications Received .....................1,685
New Licenses Issued ............................................. 1,440
License Change Applications Received ............... 2,449 
Licensed Nevada Contractors ..............................16,363
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Educational ...
(Continued from Page 6)

course covers: Introduction to
Planning & Scheduling, previewing
concepts and skills used in planning
and scheduling; Defining the Planning
Process, comparing day-to-day plan-
ning with long-term planning;
Preparing the Project Plan, defining
construction activities, activity
relationships; Communicating the
Plan, what needs to be communicat-
ed; developing and using the bar
chart, the tabular schedule and
scheduling material delivery; the
Critical Path, network scheduling and
the critical path, and calculating lag
into the network; Computer
Scheduling I and II, introduction to
computer use in scheduling, inputting
data, and the use of constraints in the
scheduling process options; Using the
Schedule on the Jobsite, crew
allocation using the schedule,
information for subcontractors and
suppliers, and the short term
schedule. Wednesday evenings
Sept. 12, 2007 to Nov. 14, 2007; 6 to
8 p.m; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. Cost: $50 per person.

OSHA 10-Hour Course - This course
presents an overview of the OSHA
Act, Federal and State OSHA
Standards, hazard communication

standard, chemical safety, industrial
hygiene, PPE, confined spaces,
walking and working surfaces,
scaffolds and ladders, fall protection,
powered lifts and platforms, powered
industrial trucks, basic hoisting and
rigging., fire protection, welding safety
and electrical safety. Sept. 19 & 20,
2007; 8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. MUST
ATTEND BOTH DAYS; AGC Training
Room; 150 N. Durango Drive. Cost:
$50 per person.

Identify Theft/Credit Repair -  The
attendee will be introduced to some of
the schemes that are currently being
perpetrated and learn how to protect
themselves and their clients’ identity
(and related good “credit” name).
This session will also cover the basics
of “business” fraud and show how
identify theft is just one form of fraud!
This session’s material will be sum-
marized in a “real life” identify theft
case. Sept. 25, 2007; 8:30 a.m. to 4
p.m.; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. Cost: $50 per person

Advanced SureTrak - This class
reviews the intro class and teaches
how to use tools and customize,

exchange data between SureTrak and
Excel, exports and inserts, run basic
scripts and more. Some review of
introductory course material will be
conducted. Prerequisite requires
having successfully taken “Introduction
to Sure Trak” class. Oct. 2 & 3, 2007;
8 a.m. to 4 p.m.; T & M Concepts,
3620 N. Rancho Drive, Suite 111. Cost:
$50 per person.

Fundamentals of Cost Control - This
class covers the setting up of a project
budget and an expected cash-flow
curve, establishment of a project code
of accounts; differences between
budgets, costs, commitments, and pro-
jections; sources of cost information
such as timesheets, purchase orders &
contracts, invoices, journal entries, etc;
transferring of budgets; and more.
Oct. 30, 2007 and Nov. 1, 6, 7, 2007;
3 to 5:00 p.m.; AGC Training Room,
150 N. Durango. Cost: $50 per
person. 

To register and for information, contact:
Linda Gibson, Safety Director

Associated General Contractors
(702) 796-9986 or 

e-mail: linda@agclv.org

New Construction
Education Programs!

The Nevada State Contractors
Board has added new links to 
education programs from the

University of Nevada, Reno (UNR);
Truckee Meadows Community
College; Community College of
Southern Nevada; Great Basin

College, Western Nevada
Community College and 
the University of Nevada, 

Las Vegas (UNLV).
Go to our website at: 

www.nscb.state.nv.us and click on
Contractor Education and then

Construction Education.

The Nevada State Contractors Board
“Business Assistance Program,” estab-
lished to provide guidance with the license
application process, is now accepting
reservations for upcoming workshops.
These instructional workshops are con-
ducted monthly at the Board’s offices in
Southern Nevada, 2310 Corporate Circle,
Suite 200, Henderson; and bimonthly in
Northern Nevada, 9670 Gateway Drive,
Suite 100, Reno.

Applicants for a contractor’s license
receive information to complete the appli-
cation process quickly and accurately.

In addition to the workshop, applicants
are given the opportunity to have their
applications reviewed by staff before sub-
mitting them for approval. Information in

locating source documents for the appli-
cation is also provided, as well as a
checklist of state and local agencies and
other resources.

The NSCB encourages applicants to
take this free Business Assistance
Program. Many who have attended the
program said it was very helpful in their
application process. The State of Nevada
requires that all contractors be licensed.
This includes plumbers, painters, land-
scapers, electricians, roofers, and many
more. 

For information on available work-
shop dates, contact Lisa Bedsole, licens-
ing consultant, at: (702) 486-1100, ext.
1120; or (775) 688-1141, ext. 1120 or by
e-mail at: lbedsole@nscb.state.nv.us

Workshop Assists Those Who Want A License
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remodeled for the
holidays.  This year it
was limited to no
more than 100 appli-
cations received
between Nov. 14 and
Dec. 8, 2006.
Applicants were
judged on their fami-
ly’s special circum-
stances.  

The Colemans are both retired and 
disabled. Alvin has been bedridden for 
several years.  Evelyn is a double amputee
who goes to dialysis three times a week,
due to diabetes complications.

Evelyn moved to Las Vegas in 1954
from Louisiana, where she attended
Southern University.  She received her
masters degree in counseling from UNLV,
and worked as a counselor at a prison until
retiring.  The Colemans raised seven chil-
dren in their 51-year-old, four- bedroom
and one- bathroom home.  They have 24
grandchildren.

When asked why they chose to remodel
their kitchen, Evelyn said, “Because the
kitchen is the heart of a home.”

After reviewing nearly 100 applica-
tions, Amber Leany, special events coordi-
nator with the Associated Builders and
Contractors of Las Vegas, (ABC), said she
knew immediately that the Colemans
would win. 

“With the situations in their lives,
everything we were offering, they needed
and deserved,” Leany said. “Just the fact
that we made someone smile makes ABC
feel as if we have accomplished a lot.”

The Colemans entire kitchen was
remodeled from floor to ceiling, all within
one week  thanks to the volunteers and
materials donated by several caring
Southern Nevada companies.  Clark
County Plumbing, Inc. supplied the sink,
faucet and did all of the plumbing;
Tradewinds Construction donated drywall
and did the painting; Helix Electric did all
the electrical work; Awesome Floors, Inc.
installed the floors; Econ “The Appliance
People” donated a new refrigerator and
stove; Standard Plumbing Supply Co.
donated a water cooler; Republic Services

donated a dumpster; and A-1 mechanical
donated their services.  

Thomas Chisolm, president of
Awesome Floors, Inc. said when he first
saw the Colemans’ kitchen, he thought it
would take a miracle to fix.  “To be hon-
est, I didn’t think it could be fixed.  It
needed repairing very badly.  It looked
like it would be a real challenge, but after
all of us contractors worked so well
together, the outcome exceeded my expec-
tations.”

Chisolm said he decided to volunteer
his services because he wanted to give
back what was given to him.

“I had to jump at the chance to
straighten it out, especially after hearing
about the Colemans’ disabilities.”

Because she is on oxygen, Evelyn

could barely speak the first couple of days
during the remodeling.  She used oxygen
mainly because of mold problems behind
the kitchen sink.  But once the project was
nearing completion, Evelyn was able to
speak without the machine.

“I am overjoyed!” she said.  “There are
people who want things, but I needed this.
I needed this.”  

When asked what her plans were with
her new kitchen, she simply replied, “I am
going to enjoy it with my family.”

Rebuilding Hope ...
(Continued from Page 1)

Under Investigation
Unlicensed Contractor Cook Faces
Felony Warrant In Northern Nevada

REF: Lenny Cook
DES: Pacific Islander/M, 
5’10”, 200 lbs., black hair, 
brown eyes
Status: Under Investigation

Lenny Cook, aka Selimoa Finau, Tom Cook and Tom
Tuipulotu, dba TC Concrete and Tree Service, contracted
to perform concrete, carpentry and landscaping at several
Reno residences from October 2004 to June 2005. He
was prepaid to do work and either failed to do any work,
or did minor work before abandoning the projects.  Cook
received $23,000 from homeowners and diverted $9,000
to other purposes. He has a felony warrant issued by
Reno Justice Court for two counts of diversion of funds.

• Any agency with information or leads that can assist 
in the investigation, please contact:

Nevada State Contractors Board 
Fred Schoenfeldt, Supervisor Special Investigations Unit
(775) 688-1150, Extension 7884

S. Nev. Unlicensed Cabinet Maker  
Takes Money And Does No Work  

REF: Kendall Clarence Hedin
DES: W/M, 5’8”, 145 lbs., brown hair,
blue eyes
Status: Under Investigation

Kendall Clarence Hedin, aka Ken Hedin, dba Ken’s
Cabinet Solutions, portrays himself as a licensed 
contractor for the fabrication and installation of kitchen
cabinets. Hedin has an extensive complaint history and
currently has three active warrants issued by Henderson
Justice Court, one a felony warrant for diversion of funds.
Hedin’s method of business is to request a down payment
of 50 percent and either provides minimal work or no work
at all. 

• Any agency with information or leads that can assist 
in the investigation, please contact:

Nevada State Contractors Board
Kenny Peppley, Supervisor Criminal Investigations
(702) 486-1100, Extension 1144

(Contracting Without A LIcense Is A Crime In The State Of Nevada) 

Evelyn Coleman, center, with volunteers in her newly remodeled kitchen

Volunteers tear out the old kitchen
cabinets, left, and water-damaged
ceiling plaster above the sink.



Contractors... 
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on projects. 
Another market to consider is

“Outsourced Activities,” which refer to
contracted out functions. Examples in mili-
tary construction world would be: JOC
(Job Order Contracts), SABER (Simplified
Acquisition of Base Engineering
Resources) and MATOC (Multiple Award
Task Order Contracts). This market affords
companies the opportunity to perform as a

subcontractor under the general contrac-
tor. These contracted-out functions are
becoming more popular in today’s market.
Contractors are strongly urged to under-
stand such business opportunities and
position themselves accordingly. 

POP also focuses on state, county, city
and various commercial marketplaces. It
doesn’t matter whether you’re a general,
subcontractor, equipment/material suppli-
er or services provider, these markets
exist and are available to you. POP can be

your clearinghouse for bid information (e-
mailed to you daily), provide one-on-one
technical assistance and information on
marketing events, workshops, seminars, or
help in personalizing your marketing
strategies. 

For information, contact Rick Horn,
director of the Nevada Commission on
Economic Development Procurement
Outreach Program office, at: (702) 486-
2716 in Las Vegas, or (775) 687-1813
in Carson City.  

(Continued from Page 1)

Reno Roofing Company is a small fam-
ily owned business. And that’s just the way
owners Mark and Dana Reeser want to
keep it.

The Reesers started their company in
1997 with just two roofers, running the
business out of their home and using a din-
ing room table for an office. They were
determined to build Reno Roofing into one
of the most reputable and respected busi-
nesses in Northern Nevada. Ten years later
– with a work ethic of using only quality
materials and highly trained installers – the
Reesers grew Reno Roofing into a staff of
21 employees who complete an average of
300 roofing jobs per year.

“Our success is that we grew slowly
and hired quality men to do the jobs,”
Dana Reeser says. “Service after the fact is
what we offer here. As long as you keep
your customers informed, you don’t have
any problems.”

“We don’t plan to get any bigger,”
Mark adds. “We manage this company so
we will be at a size where we can manage
the amount of customers we take on.”

The Reesers say educating homeowners
on roofing materials compatible to the
areas they live in and proper installation
are key to Reno Roofing’s success. The
Reesers won’t do partial roof repairs
because they don’t believe homeowners
benefit in the long run, when other sections
of their roof need repairs. And the Reesers
only use composite fiber-glass shingles
that are fire resistant and that will with-
stand Northern Nevada’s winters and high
winds.

A properly installed roof could last
between 13 and 25 years, Mark says,
adding that snow, wind and UV rays are
what’s hard on roofs. But Mother Nature
really isn’t a factor, they say, if a roof isn’t
properly installed in the first place. Signs
of a bad roof installation include shingles
not laid in straight lines, excessive nails
through the overlaps and nails (referred to
as shiners because they glisten in the sun)
in fields of shingles.  

Mark recommends that homeowners
pre-qualify roofing companies before any
work begins. Demand that a prospective
roofer be on time and polite and that he

warranty issue. Homeowners have four
years from the time they sign a contract
with a licensed contractor to file a
complaint with the Nevada State
Contractors Board. The Reesers say they
will stand by their work after four years to
honor minor repairs.

“We go beyond the warranty because
we stand by our workmanship,” Mark says.
“We did 300 roofs last year and only had
15 call backs.”

“You need to be asking questions before
you get that roof up there,” Dana quickly
interjects. “Otherwise, when you start
having problems, it’s too late.”

carries proof of liability insurance. And
also make sure he is a licensed Nevada
contractor.

“We offer our customers proof of lia-
bility insurance with the customer’s name
on it,” Mark says. “This will go out to any
customer who requests proof of liability
insurance.”

Other signs of a good roofing
company are whether, or how fast, they
get back to you after the job is finished,
the Reesers say. And then there is the

Company Profile

Reno Roofing Nails Success On Strong Work Ethic

From left, front, are: Jessica Crowder, office manager; Dana Reeser, 
corporate secretary; Chewy, office mascot. From left, back, are: Tim
Lynch, project manager; Mark Reeser, president; and Stan Schwartz, 
general manager.

The Nevada Division of Water
Resources (NDWR) reminds all
contractors that if either temporary or
permanent dewatering is necessary to
alleviate potential hazards from shallow
ground water systems for any purpose,
NDWR must be contacted prior to

installation of any dewatering system to
ensure that the contractor is in compliance
with Nevada Revised Statutes Chapters
533 and 534 and Nevada Administrative
Code Chapter 534 inclusive. 

NDWR has an informative website
and encourages its use at:

www.water.nv.gov
NDWR may be contacted at: 

(775) 684-2800, Carson City; or 
(702) 486-2770, Las Vegas.

Contractors Must Notify NDWR For Dewatering

The 1999 Legislature enacted legislation establishing the Residential Recovery
Fund   to reimburse homeowners who have been financially damaged by errant 
contractors. The law requires all residential contractors to contribute to the fund and
also requires all residential contractors to provide a written notice to homeowners in
compliance with NRS 624.520

The written statement must be in substantially the following form:
Residential Construction Recovery Fund

Payment may be available from the Residential Recovery Fund, if you are
damaged financially by a project performed on your residence pursuant to the
contract, including construction, remodeling, repair or other improvements,
and the damage resulted from certain specified violations of Nevada law by a
contractor licensed in this state. To obtain information relating to the
Residential Recovery Fund, you may contact the Nevada State Contractors
Board at the following locations:

• Nevada State Contractors Board
9670 Gateway Drive, Suite 100
Reno, NV 89521
Phone: (775) 688-1141

• Nevada State Contractors Board
2310 Corporate Circle, Suite 200
Henderson, NV 89074
Phone: (702) 486-1100

The Board may impose an administrative fine of $100 for the first offense
and $250 for the second or subsequent offense on the contractor for failing to
give appropriate notice.

To assist in compliance with the above statute, residential contractors may
provide the above disclosure, when the bid or proposal is submitted, when it is
signed, at the time of walk-through, at closing, or when the project is 
completed. 

Residential Recovery FundResidential Recovery Fund

As the state population grows, one
might assume that the Board does not have
time to investigate complaints in the rural
areas. But this could not be further from
the truth. Recently, the Board received
complaints concernng drilling of water
wells in rural Nevada. Water-well drillers
are required to obtain a C-23 classification
license. In addition, the Nevada Division of
Water Resources has separate license
requirements for water well drilling.    

Both the Henderson and Reno offices 
of the NSCB have investigators that 
investigate criminal and compliance 
complaints involving the drilling of wells.

For more information in Northern
Nevada, please contact our Reno office at
(775) 688-1141, or in Southern Nevada the
Henderson office at (702) 486-1100.

License Required
To Drill Wells
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To meet its expenses, the federal gov-
ernment needs income, called “revenue,”
which it raises through taxes. 

Taxes provide revenue for federal,
local, and state governments to fund essen-
tial services—defense, highways, police,
etc. Taxes also fund programs that benefit
job training, schools and parks.   

The Internal Revenue Service devel-
oped the concept of the Tax Gap as a way
to gauge taxpayers’ compliance with their
federal tax obligations. The tax gap meas-
ures the extent to which taxpayers do not
file their tax returns and pay the correct tax
on time. It is the difference between what
taxpayers should have paid and what
they actually paid on a timely basis

The tax gap is an estimate of the differ-
ence between the individual, corporate,
employment, estate and excise taxes that
should have been voluntarily paid on time
and what was actually paid for a specific
year.  

The National Research Program (NRP)
Individual Reporting Compliance Study,
concluded in 2004, examined more than

46,000 individual returns. By analyzing
the data, the IRS was able to get a much
better picture of how income and deduc-
tions were being reported. This informa-
tion has proven invaluable in a number of
ways, including measuring and analyzing
the tax gap.

The updated estimate of the overall
gross tax gap for Tax Year 2001–– the lat-
est year for which data is available ––
comes to $345 billion. IRS enforcement
activities, coupled with other late pay-
ments, recover about $55 billion of the
tax gap, leaving a net tax gap of $290 bil-
lion for Tax Year 2001.

Self-employed individuals and busi-
nesses must pay their taxes in regular

installments, known as estimated tax pay-
ments. Paying taxes through withholding
or estimated taxes during the year helps
reduce the government’s expense for bor-
rowing money. It also provides an easier
method for taxpayers to pay their taxes.
The Internal Revenue Service expects all
taxpayers to comply with the law voluntar-
ily. Most taxpayers figure out how much
tax they are supposed to pay and file their
income tax return by the date it is due. 

What can you do?  Understand and
comply with the tax laws, seek assistance
when you have a question, and help others
in your profession understand the need to
comply with the tax laws.

To help understand this issue, the IRS
created a Tax Gap Page at: www.irs.gov.
It includes links to news releases and other
information about the tax gap.  In addition,
the Web site has information specifically
geared to assist the small business
taxpayer at:
http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/index.html

Disciplinary Actions...
(Continued from Page 11 )

Clark County Department of Development Services Notice To The Pool Industry
Pursuant to changes in the Nevada

Revised Statutes adopted at the 2005
Legislature, Clark County now requires
contractors’ employees making connec-
tions to residential potable water supply for
swimming pools and water features and the
installation of gas piping to the pool heat-
ing equipment to receive training, obtain a
Residential Pool Plumbing Specialist
Certification card, and carry the card on
their person. The Certification Card will be
issued by the Southern Nevada Board of

Plumbing Examiners. The effective date
of compliance is May 1, 2007.

A Certification Test is required. The
test was compiled from current editions of
the Uniform Plumbing Code (UPC), the
Southern Nevada Swimming and Spa
Code, and USA North’s Nevada
Excavation Manual (“Call Before You
Dig”). Commencing on May 12, 2007,
the exam will be provided on the second
Saturday of every other month.

The test will consist of a 50-question

open-book examination. A complete
application must be submitted one month
prior to the test date, along with a fee of
$75. Upon successful completion of the
examination, a card/photo ID will be
issued.  

For information, call the Clark
County Department of Developmental
Services at: (702) 455-8385, or e-mail:
developing@co.clark.nv.us

Reducing Tax Gap Remains A High Priority For The IRS

By Mark Harrison

The heating, ventilation, air condition-
ing and refrigeration industry faces more
challenges today than ever before.  With
stricter air quality standards, mold issues,
sophisticated electronics, high-efficiency
equipment and a more environmentally
aware consumer, the demand for top tech-
nicians has never been greater. In a recent
survey of homeowners, 88 percent of
respondents said they would prefer a certi-
fied technician working on their home-
comfort systems, and that they expected to
pay 16 percent more for one.

However, today’s technicians need an
extensive knowledge and skill base to suc-
cessfully install and service state-of-the-art
comfort systems.  Education is the key to
the future of this industry. This is why
North American Technician Excellence
(NATE) certification is so important.
NATE verifies that technicians have the
knowledge to perform their work compe-
tently.  

The NATE test is a valid, defensible
measurement of a technician’s knowledge
with questions based on actual situations
they will encounter in the field.  

NATE certification lifts the quality of
work provided by C-21 contractors and
their employees by requiring retesting, or
continued education every five years.  

NATE testing is nationally recognized
by the following organizations:
Refrigeration Service Engineers Society
(RSES); Air Conditioning &
Refrigeration Institute (ARI); Air
Conditioning Contractors of America
(ACCA); American Society of Heating,
Refrigerating & Air Conditioning
Engineers, Inc. (ASHRAE); Gas
Appliance Manufacturers Association
(GAMA); Heating, Air Conditioning &
Refrigeration Distributors International
(HARDI); National Energy Management
Institute (NEMI); Plumbing, Heating,
Cooling Contractors – National
Association (PHCC); U.S. Department of
Energy (DOE); U.S. Department of

Defense (DOD); U.S. Environmental
Protection Agency (EPA)and many more.

Contractors who promote and hire
NATE certified technicians will have a dis-
tinct marketing advantage over those who
don’t.  NATE certification is the clear mark
of a dedicated professional and it has been
proven that certified techs have fewer call-
backs, higher billing efficiencies and lower
warranty expenses.

The time for low consumer confidence
in the HVACR technician and the “fly by
nights” that helped create it is just about
gone.  The Southern Nevada Air
Conditioning Refrigeration Service
Contractors Association (SNARSCA)
Board of Directors and I agree, mandatory
NATE certification is good for all.  Let’s
raise the bar of the industry we’ve chosen
and love.

For more information about NATE 
certification, contact Mark Harrison 

at (702) 645-3000, or e-mail:
mark@univref.com

NATE Certification Lifts HVAC/R Standards
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litigation. The firm’s specialized
training and education presentations
include focusing on minimizing and
preventing liability. In this session,
you will learn the defenses to cita-
tions, tips for complying with the
unpreventible employee misconduct
defense and the proper way to react
to workplace accidents. May 24,
2007; 7:30 to 9:30 a.m.; AGC Training
Room, 150 N. Durango. Cost: $50 per
person.

Time Management - There never
seems to be enough time to get
everything done. This seminar will
highlight the relationship of time
management and economic power.
Additionally, communication skill
building will be covered including the
areas of oral, written, electronic, and
“body language” communications and
the importance of personal marketing
as it relates to time management. The
seminar will also review “time barriers”
and “time robbers” and will conclude
with three (3) real life “time” case
studies. June 19, 2007; 8 a.m. to

Noon; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango. Cost: $50 per person.

Introduction to Planning &
Scheduling Using Sure Trak -This
course teaches how to plan and
update projects, master the user
interface, save schedules and
controlling your output for reports.
Sept. 11 and 12, 2007; 8 a.m. to 5
p.m.; T & M Concepts, 3620 N.
Rancho Drive, Suite 111. Cost: $50
per person.

Advance Printreading - Attend 10
three-hour classes. This course
covers print reading for heavy
commercial construction. This course
will assist the user in developing skills
necessary to properly interpret prints
and provides a variety of print reading
experiences using three sets of prints
for large  commercial structures. Topics
such as the Americans with Disabilities
Act (ADA), International Building Code,
and safety/security systems related to
large commercial structures are
included. Also, removal of contami-
nated soil, tilt-up construction, engi-
neered wood, exterior insulation and
finish systems (EIFS) and pre-engi-
neered metal buildings are covered.
Content highlights: Types of construc-
tion,  specifications, site work,
structural steel construction, reinforced
concrete construction, mechanical and
electrical systems, finish construction,
and plans. Tuesday evenings Sept.
11, 2007 to Nov. 13, 2007; 6 to 9 p.m.;
AGC Training Room, 150 N. Durango
Drive. Cost: $50 per person.

Supervisory Training Program’s
(STP) Planning & Scheduling -
Attend 10 two-hour classes. This

Proving, Pricing & Defending
Differing Site Condition Claims -
This seminar teaches you about the
lively and urgent topic of differing site
conditions and is a must for anyone
working on renovation and under-
ground projects. This seminar will
help you to further develop your skills
in preparing, negotiating, preventing,
and defending change orders and
claims as well as teaching you the
“best practices” for owners, design-
ers, and contractors and proven
techniques for successful claims
resolution for this very complex type
of claim. This seminar includes a
very interesting actual interactive
case study. May 8, 2007; 8:30 a.m.
to 4:30 p.m.; AGC Training Room,
150 N. Durango Drive. Cost: $75 per
person.

Right to Stop Work & Mechanic’s
Lien - Will discuss the
Owner/Contractor relationship.
When must the owner pay a prime
contractor? When may prime
contractor stop work or terminate an
agreement with owner, etc.? What is
a mechanic’s lien? Who is lien
claimant, type of labor, materials and
services that are lienable? Notice of
Non Responsibility, Notice of Right to
Lien, Waivers & Releases, Notices of
Completion, Enforcement of
Mechanic’s Lien, Discharge &
Release of Lien, Bonding Around
Notice of Lien or Lien Right, and
much more. May 15, 2007; 9 a.m. to
12 p.m.; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. Cost: $50 per
person.

Minimizing Liability for Business
Owners - This course is given by a
lead attorney in OSHA/MSHA

(See Disciplinary Actions, Page 12)

Educational Opportunities

(See Educational, Page 15)
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Criminal Cases...
(Continued from Page 9 )

Administrative Citations
7/1/06 - 12/31/06

All Paid Investigative Costs

Respondent     License     Fine

If you’ve received a letter from the
Nevada State Contractors Board’s
Reno office, most likely it came from
Diana Alvarado.  Diana has been with
the Board for six years, as an 
investigative secretary.  

Born in El Salvador, Central
America, Diana and her family moved
to Reno when she was 7 years old.
Prior to working for the Board, Diana
worked at Circus Circus Hotel and
Casino in Reno.  

Diana’s duties as an investigative
secretary include entering complaints;
sending out opening letters to 
homeowners, which are letters 
informing homeowners their complaint
was received and opened; working on
monthly and quarterly reports, closing
cases and helping other Board depart-
ments when needed. 

“I like my job. I have learned a
lot.” Diana says.  “The position is very
challenging.  There is always 
something you have to solve, like a
puzzle, but I like the challenge.”

Diana says the most challenging

part of her job is when she assists the
legal assistant with Notices to Correct, a
list of items investigators validate on a
job-site investigation that the contractor
needs to repair.   

“There are different violations. You
have to put a story together and make it
jive with the complaint.” 

Diana works with 30 people in the

Reno office, who she says are very 
professional. 

“There is a lot of team work here.
Everyone is always willing to teach me
things.”

Diana and her husband, Bernardo,
have been married for 13 years.  They
have two boys and a girl - ages 3, 13,
and 17.        

When asked whether she had any 
hobbies, she simply replied:  

“No hobbies, just kids, a husband 
and a dog.” 

Diana Alvarado

ProLogis, the big industrial developer
from the Denver area, is building a
601,000-square-foot industrial building at
Tahoe Reno Industrial Center east of
Sparks. It’s the biggest speculative 
industrial project ever undertaken in the
region. Other developers including DP
Partners, Panattoni Development and
Trammell Crow Co. also have industrial
buildings ranging from 300,000 to
500,000 square feet in the pipeline.

The market for office construction,
meanwhile, is continuing to soften.
Demand is soft -  particularly as
companies involved with the residential
real estate business put space back on the
market for sublease - and rents haven’t
risen enough to allow developers to
recoup the sharply higher costs of land
and the increased costs of 

construction materials and labor they’ve
encountered in the past couple of years.

Retail projects, particularly in the fast-
growing Spanish Springs area north of
Sparks, will be a bright spot for the con-
struction industry through this year. About
1.2 million square feet of retail space was
built in Reno and Sparks in 2006, and
another 400,000 square feet is currently
under way. Well over 2 million square
feet of retail projects are in the planning
process. Among the high-profile projects
on the books are three outdoors-oriented
superstores  -  Cabela’s, Bass Pro Shop,
and Scheel’s  - that are expected to make
the Reno a major center of outdoors
retailing.

The highest profile construction
projects in the region continue to be
condominiums in downtown Reno,
ranging from the new 92-unit, 12-story
Palladio to the conversion of the old
Sundowner and Golden Phoenix hotel
casinos.  In downtown Sparks,

meanwhile, construction will begin on
The District, a big mixed-use retail and
residential project developed by a unit
of Trammell Crow.

The new home market, meanwhile,
will remain in its funk as inventories of
unsold homes are worked off.  Observers
expect that about 2,500 homes will be
started in the region this year compared
with the typical pace of 4,000 to 4,400 in
recent years. But the inventory of unsold 
homes in subdivisions continued to
decline through the fourth quarter 
of 2006, and builders say the market
could be back into balance by this
summer.

Specially written for the
Nevada Contractor’s Billboard

(Continued From Page 1)

Northern Nevada...

The Nevada State
Contractors Board has a
new program to actively
target unlicensed 
contractors who solicit
business in residential
areas.

“Homeowners
Beware!” door hangers
are available, free of charge, to any
licensed contractors willing to 
participate in the program.

For information, please contact:
Art Nadler at: (702) 486-1139, or 
e-mail at: anadler@nscb.state.nv.us

Door Hangers Available
To Inform Homeowners
Of Unlicensed Contractors
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Criminal Cases Prosecuted: 7/01/06 - 12/31/06
By Nevada law, the Nevada State Contractors Board has the authority to issue citations and pursue prosecution
of individuals for violations ranging from contracting or advertising without a license to fraud. The following are
the convictions and penalties imposed by the courts from July 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006.

AA=Administrative Assessment        IC=Investigative Costs        F=Fine        R=Restitution        PB=Plea Bargain

(See Criminal Cases, Page 9)

Criminal Cases...
(Continued from Page 8 )

(See Criminal Cases, Page 10)
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Nevada State Contractors Board’s
Reno office, most likely it came from
Diana Alvarado.  Diana has been with
the Board for six years, as an 
investigative secretary.  

Born in El Salvador, Central
America, Diana and her family moved
to Reno when she was 7 years old.
Prior to working for the Board, Diana
worked at Circus Circus Hotel and
Casino in Reno.  

Diana’s duties as an investigative
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homeowners, which are letters 
informing homeowners their complaint
was received and opened; working on
monthly and quarterly reports, closing
cases and helping other Board depart-
ments when needed. 

“I like my job. I have learned a
lot.” Diana says.  “The position is very
challenging.  There is always 
something you have to solve, like a
puzzle, but I like the challenge.”

Diana says the most challenging

part of her job is when she assists the
legal assistant with Notices to Correct, a
list of items investigators validate on a
job-site investigation that the contractor
needs to repair.   

“There are different violations. You
have to put a story together and make it
jive with the complaint.” 

Diana works with 30 people in the

Reno office, who she says are very 
professional. 

“There is a lot of team work here.
Everyone is always willing to teach me
things.”

Diana and her husband, Bernardo,
have been married for 13 years.  They
have two boys and a girl - ages 3, 13,
and 17.        

When asked whether she had any 
hobbies, she simply replied:  

“No hobbies, just kids, a husband 
and a dog.” 
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ProLogis, the big industrial developer
from the Denver area, is building a
601,000-square-foot industrial building at
Tahoe Reno Industrial Center east of
Sparks. It’s the biggest speculative 
industrial project ever undertaken in the
region. Other developers including DP
Partners, Panattoni Development and
Trammell Crow Co. also have industrial
buildings ranging from 300,000 to
500,000 square feet in the pipeline.

The market for office construction,
meanwhile, is continuing to soften.
Demand is soft -  particularly as
companies involved with the residential
real estate business put space back on the
market for sublease - and rents haven’t
risen enough to allow developers to
recoup the sharply higher costs of land
and the increased costs of 

construction materials and labor they’ve
encountered in the past couple of years.

Retail projects, particularly in the fast-
growing Spanish Springs area north of
Sparks, will be a bright spot for the con-
struction industry through this year. About
1.2 million square feet of retail space was
built in Reno and Sparks in 2006, and
another 400,000 square feet is currently
under way. Well over 2 million square
feet of retail projects are in the planning
process. Among the high-profile projects
on the books are three outdoors-oriented
superstores  -  Cabela’s, Bass Pro Shop,
and Scheel’s  - that are expected to make
the Reno a major center of outdoors
retailing.

The highest profile construction
projects in the region continue to be
condominiums in downtown Reno,
ranging from the new 92-unit, 12-story
Palladio to the conversion of the old
Sundowner and Golden Phoenix hotel
casinos.  In downtown Sparks,

meanwhile, construction will begin on
The District, a big mixed-use retail and
residential project developed by a unit
of Trammell Crow.

The new home market, meanwhile,
will remain in its funk as inventories of
unsold homes are worked off.  Observers
expect that about 2,500 homes will be
started in the region this year compared
with the typical pace of 4,000 to 4,400 in
recent years. But the inventory of unsold 
homes in subdivisions continued to
decline through the fourth quarter 
of 2006, and builders say the market
could be back into balance by this
summer.
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litigation. The firm’s specialized
training and education presentations
include focusing on minimizing and
preventing liability. In this session,
you will learn the defenses to cita-
tions, tips for complying with the
unpreventible employee misconduct
defense and the proper way to react
to workplace accidents. May 24,
2007; 7:30 to 9:30 a.m.; AGC Training
Room, 150 N. Durango. Cost: $50 per
person.

Time Management - There never
seems to be enough time to get
everything done. This seminar will
highlight the relationship of time
management and economic power.
Additionally, communication skill
building will be covered including the
areas of oral, written, electronic, and
“body language” communications and
the importance of personal marketing
as it relates to time management. The
seminar will also review “time barriers”
and “time robbers” and will conclude
with three (3) real life “time” case
studies. June 19, 2007; 8 a.m. to

Noon; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango. Cost: $50 per person.

Introduction to Planning &
Scheduling Using Sure Trak -This
course teaches how to plan and
update projects, master the user
interface, save schedules and
controlling your output for reports.
Sept. 11 and 12, 2007; 8 a.m. to 5
p.m.; T & M Concepts, 3620 N.
Rancho Drive, Suite 111. Cost: $50
per person.

Advance Printreading - Attend 10
three-hour classes. This course
covers print reading for heavy
commercial construction. This course
will assist the user in developing skills
necessary to properly interpret prints
and provides a variety of print reading
experiences using three sets of prints
for large  commercial structures. Topics
such as the Americans with Disabilities
Act (ADA), International Building Code,
and safety/security systems related to
large commercial structures are
included. Also, removal of contami-
nated soil, tilt-up construction, engi-
neered wood, exterior insulation and
finish systems (EIFS) and pre-engi-
neered metal buildings are covered.
Content highlights: Types of construc-
tion,  specifications, site work,
structural steel construction, reinforced
concrete construction, mechanical and
electrical systems, finish construction,
and plans. Tuesday evenings Sept.
11, 2007 to Nov. 13, 2007; 6 to 9 p.m.;
AGC Training Room, 150 N. Durango
Drive. Cost: $50 per person.

Supervisory Training Program’s
(STP) Planning & Scheduling -
Attend 10 two-hour classes. This

Proving, Pricing & Defending
Differing Site Condition Claims -
This seminar teaches you about the
lively and urgent topic of differing site
conditions and is a must for anyone
working on renovation and under-
ground projects. This seminar will
help you to further develop your skills
in preparing, negotiating, preventing,
and defending change orders and
claims as well as teaching you the
“best practices” for owners, design-
ers, and contractors and proven
techniques for successful claims
resolution for this very complex type
of claim. This seminar includes a
very interesting actual interactive
case study. May 8, 2007; 8:30 a.m.
to 4:30 p.m.; AGC Training Room,
150 N. Durango Drive. Cost: $75 per
person.

Right to Stop Work & Mechanic’s
Lien - Will discuss the
Owner/Contractor relationship.
When must the owner pay a prime
contractor? When may prime
contractor stop work or terminate an
agreement with owner, etc.? What is
a mechanic’s lien? Who is lien
claimant, type of labor, materials and
services that are lienable? Notice of
Non Responsibility, Notice of Right to
Lien, Waivers & Releases, Notices of
Completion, Enforcement of
Mechanic’s Lien, Discharge &
Release of Lien, Bonding Around
Notice of Lien or Lien Right, and
much more. May 15, 2007; 9 a.m. to
12 p.m.; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. Cost: $50 per
person.

Minimizing Liability for Business
Owners - This course is given by a
lead attorney in OSHA/MSHA

(See Disciplinary Actions, Page 12)

Educational Opportunities

(See Educational, Page 15)
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To meet its expenses, the federal gov-
ernment needs income, called “revenue,”
which it raises through taxes. 

Taxes provide revenue for federal,
local, and state governments to fund essen-
tial services—defense, highways, police,
etc. Taxes also fund programs that benefit
job training, schools and parks.   

The Internal Revenue Service devel-
oped the concept of the Tax Gap as a way
to gauge taxpayers’ compliance with their
federal tax obligations. The tax gap meas-
ures the extent to which taxpayers do not
file their tax returns and pay the correct tax
on time. It is the difference between what
taxpayers should have paid and what
they actually paid on a timely basis

The tax gap is an estimate of the differ-
ence between the individual, corporate,
employment, estate and excise taxes that
should have been voluntarily paid on time
and what was actually paid for a specific
year.  

The National Research Program (NRP)
Individual Reporting Compliance Study,
concluded in 2004, examined more than

46,000 individual returns. By analyzing
the data, the IRS was able to get a much
better picture of how income and deduc-
tions were being reported. This informa-
tion has proven invaluable in a number of
ways, including measuring and analyzing
the tax gap.

The updated estimate of the overall
gross tax gap for Tax Year 2001–– the lat-
est year for which data is available ––
comes to $345 billion. IRS enforcement
activities, coupled with other late pay-
ments, recover about $55 billion of the
tax gap, leaving a net tax gap of $290 bil-
lion for Tax Year 2001.

Self-employed individuals and busi-
nesses must pay their taxes in regular

installments, known as estimated tax pay-
ments. Paying taxes through withholding
or estimated taxes during the year helps
reduce the government’s expense for bor-
rowing money. It also provides an easier
method for taxpayers to pay their taxes.
The Internal Revenue Service expects all
taxpayers to comply with the law voluntar-
ily. Most taxpayers figure out how much
tax they are supposed to pay and file their
income tax return by the date it is due. 

What can you do?  Understand and
comply with the tax laws, seek assistance
when you have a question, and help others
in your profession understand the need to
comply with the tax laws.

To help understand this issue, the IRS
created a Tax Gap Page at: www.irs.gov.
It includes links to news releases and other
information about the tax gap.  In addition,
the Web site has information specifically
geared to assist the small business
taxpayer at:
http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/index.html

Disciplinary Actions...
(Continued from Page 11 )

Clark County Department of Development Services Notice To The Pool Industry
Pursuant to changes in the Nevada

Revised Statutes adopted at the 2005
Legislature, Clark County now requires
contractors’ employees making connec-
tions to residential potable water supply for
swimming pools and water features and the
installation of gas piping to the pool heat-
ing equipment to receive training, obtain a
Residential Pool Plumbing Specialist
Certification card, and carry the card on
their person. The Certification Card will be
issued by the Southern Nevada Board of

Plumbing Examiners. The effective date
of compliance is May 1, 2007.

A Certification Test is required. The
test was compiled from current editions of
the Uniform Plumbing Code (UPC), the
Southern Nevada Swimming and Spa
Code, and USA North’s Nevada
Excavation Manual (“Call Before You
Dig”). Commencing on May 12, 2007,
the exam will be provided on the second
Saturday of every other month.

The test will consist of a 50-question

open-book examination. A complete
application must be submitted one month
prior to the test date, along with a fee of
$75. Upon successful completion of the
examination, a card/photo ID will be
issued.  

For information, call the Clark
County Department of Developmental
Services at: (702) 455-8385, or e-mail:
developing@co.clark.nv.us

Reducing Tax Gap Remains A High Priority For The IRS

By Mark Harrison

The heating, ventilation, air condition-
ing and refrigeration industry faces more
challenges today than ever before.  With
stricter air quality standards, mold issues,
sophisticated electronics, high-efficiency
equipment and a more environmentally
aware consumer, the demand for top tech-
nicians has never been greater. In a recent
survey of homeowners, 88 percent of
respondents said they would prefer a certi-
fied technician working on their home-
comfort systems, and that they expected to
pay 16 percent more for one.

However, today’s technicians need an
extensive knowledge and skill base to suc-
cessfully install and service state-of-the-art
comfort systems.  Education is the key to
the future of this industry. This is why
North American Technician Excellence
(NATE) certification is so important.
NATE verifies that technicians have the
knowledge to perform their work compe-
tently.  

The NATE test is a valid, defensible
measurement of a technician’s knowledge
with questions based on actual situations
they will encounter in the field.  

NATE certification lifts the quality of
work provided by C-21 contractors and
their employees by requiring retesting, or
continued education every five years.  

NATE testing is nationally recognized
by the following organizations:
Refrigeration Service Engineers Society
(RSES); Air Conditioning &
Refrigeration Institute (ARI); Air
Conditioning Contractors of America
(ACCA); American Society of Heating,
Refrigerating & Air Conditioning
Engineers, Inc. (ASHRAE); Gas
Appliance Manufacturers Association
(GAMA); Heating, Air Conditioning &
Refrigeration Distributors International
(HARDI); National Energy Management
Institute (NEMI); Plumbing, Heating,
Cooling Contractors – National
Association (PHCC); U.S. Department of
Energy (DOE); U.S. Department of

Defense (DOD); U.S. Environmental
Protection Agency (EPA)and many more.

Contractors who promote and hire
NATE certified technicians will have a dis-
tinct marketing advantage over those who
don’t.  NATE certification is the clear mark
of a dedicated professional and it has been
proven that certified techs have fewer call-
backs, higher billing efficiencies and lower
warranty expenses.

The time for low consumer confidence
in the HVACR technician and the “fly by
nights” that helped create it is just about
gone.  The Southern Nevada Air
Conditioning Refrigeration Service
Contractors Association (SNARSCA)
Board of Directors and I agree, mandatory
NATE certification is good for all.  Let’s
raise the bar of the industry we’ve chosen
and love.

For more information about NATE 
certification, contact Mark Harrison 

at (702) 645-3000, or e-mail:
mark@univref.com

NATE Certification Lifts HVAC/R Standards
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on projects. 
Another market to consider is

“Outsourced Activities,” which refer to
contracted out functions. Examples in mili-
tary construction world would be: JOC
(Job Order Contracts), SABER (Simplified
Acquisition of Base Engineering
Resources) and MATOC (Multiple Award
Task Order Contracts). This market affords
companies the opportunity to perform as a

subcontractor under the general contrac-
tor. These contracted-out functions are
becoming more popular in today’s market.
Contractors are strongly urged to under-
stand such business opportunities and
position themselves accordingly. 

POP also focuses on state, county, city
and various commercial marketplaces. It
doesn’t matter whether you’re a general,
subcontractor, equipment/material suppli-
er or services provider, these markets
exist and are available to you. POP can be

your clearinghouse for bid information (e-
mailed to you daily), provide one-on-one
technical assistance and information on
marketing events, workshops, seminars, or
help in personalizing your marketing
strategies. 

For information, contact Rick Horn,
director of the Nevada Commission on
Economic Development Procurement
Outreach Program office, at: (702) 486-
2716 in Las Vegas, or (775) 687-1813
in Carson City.  

(Continued from Page 1)

Reno Roofing Company is a small fam-
ily owned business. And that’s just the way
owners Mark and Dana Reeser want to
keep it.

The Reesers started their company in
1997 with just two roofers, running the
business out of their home and using a din-
ing room table for an office. They were
determined to build Reno Roofing into one
of the most reputable and respected busi-
nesses in Northern Nevada. Ten years later
– with a work ethic of using only quality
materials and highly trained installers – the
Reesers grew Reno Roofing into a staff of
21 employees who complete an average of
300 roofing jobs per year.

“Our success is that we grew slowly
and hired quality men to do the jobs,”
Dana Reeser says. “Service after the fact is
what we offer here. As long as you keep
your customers informed, you don’t have
any problems.”

“We don’t plan to get any bigger,”
Mark adds. “We manage this company so
we will be at a size where we can manage
the amount of customers we take on.”

The Reesers say educating homeowners
on roofing materials compatible to the
areas they live in and proper installation
are key to Reno Roofing’s success. The
Reesers won’t do partial roof repairs
because they don’t believe homeowners
benefit in the long run, when other sections
of their roof need repairs. And the Reesers
only use composite fiber-glass shingles
that are fire resistant and that will with-
stand Northern Nevada’s winters and high
winds.

A properly installed roof could last
between 13 and 25 years, Mark says,
adding that snow, wind and UV rays are
what’s hard on roofs. But Mother Nature
really isn’t a factor, they say, if a roof isn’t
properly installed in the first place. Signs
of a bad roof installation include shingles
not laid in straight lines, excessive nails
through the overlaps and nails (referred to
as shiners because they glisten in the sun)
in fields of shingles.  

Mark recommends that homeowners
pre-qualify roofing companies before any
work begins. Demand that a prospective
roofer be on time and polite and that he

warranty issue. Homeowners have four
years from the time they sign a contract
with a licensed contractor to file a
complaint with the Nevada State
Contractors Board. The Reesers say they
will stand by their work after four years to
honor minor repairs.

“We go beyond the warranty because
we stand by our workmanship,” Mark says.
“We did 300 roofs last year and only had
15 call backs.”

“You need to be asking questions before
you get that roof up there,” Dana quickly
interjects. “Otherwise, when you start
having problems, it’s too late.”

carries proof of liability insurance. And
also make sure he is a licensed Nevada
contractor.

“We offer our customers proof of lia-
bility insurance with the customer’s name
on it,” Mark says. “This will go out to any
customer who requests proof of liability
insurance.”

Other signs of a good roofing
company are whether, or how fast, they
get back to you after the job is finished,
the Reesers say. And then there is the

Company Profile

Reno Roofing Nails Success On Strong Work Ethic

From left, front, are: Jessica Crowder, office manager; Dana Reeser, 
corporate secretary; Chewy, office mascot. From left, back, are: Tim
Lynch, project manager; Mark Reeser, president; and Stan Schwartz, 
general manager.

The Nevada Division of Water
Resources (NDWR) reminds all
contractors that if either temporary or
permanent dewatering is necessary to
alleviate potential hazards from shallow
ground water systems for any purpose,
NDWR must be contacted prior to

installation of any dewatering system to
ensure that the contractor is in compliance
with Nevada Revised Statutes Chapters
533 and 534 and Nevada Administrative
Code Chapter 534 inclusive. 

NDWR has an informative website
and encourages its use at:

www.water.nv.gov
NDWR may be contacted at: 

(775) 684-2800, Carson City; or 
(702) 486-2770, Las Vegas.

Contractors Must Notify NDWR For Dewatering

The 1999 Legislature enacted legislation establishing the Residential Recovery
Fund   to reimburse homeowners who have been financially damaged by errant 
contractors. The law requires all residential contractors to contribute to the fund and
also requires all residential contractors to provide a written notice to homeowners in
compliance with NRS 624.520

The written statement must be in substantially the following form:
Residential Construction Recovery Fund

Payment may be available from the Residential Recovery Fund, if you are
damaged financially by a project performed on your residence pursuant to the
contract, including construction, remodeling, repair or other improvements,
and the damage resulted from certain specified violations of Nevada law by a
contractor licensed in this state. To obtain information relating to the
Residential Recovery Fund, you may contact the Nevada State Contractors
Board at the following locations:

• Nevada State Contractors Board
9670 Gateway Drive, Suite 100
Reno, NV 89521
Phone: (775) 688-1141

• Nevada State Contractors Board
2310 Corporate Circle, Suite 200
Henderson, NV 89074
Phone: (702) 486-1100

The Board may impose an administrative fine of $100 for the first offense
and $250 for the second or subsequent offense on the contractor for failing to
give appropriate notice.

To assist in compliance with the above statute, residential contractors may
provide the above disclosure, when the bid or proposal is submitted, when it is
signed, at the time of walk-through, at closing, or when the project is 
completed. 

Residential Recovery FundResidential Recovery Fund

As the state population grows, one
might assume that the Board does not have
time to investigate complaints in the rural
areas. But this could not be further from
the truth. Recently, the Board received
complaints concernng drilling of water
wells in rural Nevada. Water-well drillers
are required to obtain a C-23 classification
license. In addition, the Nevada Division of
Water Resources has separate license
requirements for water well drilling.    

Both the Henderson and Reno offices 
of the NSCB have investigators that 
investigate criminal and compliance 
complaints involving the drilling of wells.

For more information in Northern
Nevada, please contact our Reno office at
(775) 688-1141, or in Southern Nevada the
Henderson office at (702) 486-1100.

License Required
To Drill Wells
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remodeled for the
holidays.  This year it
was limited to no
more than 100 appli-
cations received
between Nov. 14 and
Dec. 8, 2006.
Applicants were
judged on their fami-
ly’s special circum-
stances.  

The Colemans are both retired and 
disabled. Alvin has been bedridden for 
several years.  Evelyn is a double amputee
who goes to dialysis three times a week,
due to diabetes complications.

Evelyn moved to Las Vegas in 1954
from Louisiana, where she attended
Southern University.  She received her
masters degree in counseling from UNLV,
and worked as a counselor at a prison until
retiring.  The Colemans raised seven chil-
dren in their 51-year-old, four- bedroom
and one- bathroom home.  They have 24
grandchildren.

When asked why they chose to remodel
their kitchen, Evelyn said, “Because the
kitchen is the heart of a home.”

After reviewing nearly 100 applica-
tions, Amber Leany, special events coordi-
nator with the Associated Builders and
Contractors of Las Vegas, (ABC), said she
knew immediately that the Colemans
would win. 

“With the situations in their lives,
everything we were offering, they needed
and deserved,” Leany said. “Just the fact
that we made someone smile makes ABC
feel as if we have accomplished a lot.”

The Colemans entire kitchen was
remodeled from floor to ceiling, all within
one week  thanks to the volunteers and
materials donated by several caring
Southern Nevada companies.  Clark
County Plumbing, Inc. supplied the sink,
faucet and did all of the plumbing;
Tradewinds Construction donated drywall
and did the painting; Helix Electric did all
the electrical work; Awesome Floors, Inc.
installed the floors; Econ “The Appliance
People” donated a new refrigerator and
stove; Standard Plumbing Supply Co.
donated a water cooler; Republic Services

donated a dumpster; and A-1 mechanical
donated their services.  

Thomas Chisolm, president of
Awesome Floors, Inc. said when he first
saw the Colemans’ kitchen, he thought it
would take a miracle to fix.  “To be hon-
est, I didn’t think it could be fixed.  It
needed repairing very badly.  It looked
like it would be a real challenge, but after
all of us contractors worked so well
together, the outcome exceeded my expec-
tations.”

Chisolm said he decided to volunteer
his services because he wanted to give
back what was given to him.

“I had to jump at the chance to
straighten it out, especially after hearing
about the Colemans’ disabilities.”

Because she is on oxygen, Evelyn

could barely speak the first couple of days
during the remodeling.  She used oxygen
mainly because of mold problems behind
the kitchen sink.  But once the project was
nearing completion, Evelyn was able to
speak without the machine.

“I am overjoyed!” she said.  “There are
people who want things, but I needed this.
I needed this.”  

When asked what her plans were with
her new kitchen, she simply replied, “I am
going to enjoy it with my family.”

Rebuilding Hope ...
(Continued from Page 1)

Under Investigation
Unlicensed Contractor Cook Faces
Felony Warrant In Northern Nevada

REF: Lenny Cook
DES: Pacific Islander/M, 
5’10”, 200 lbs., black hair, 
brown eyes
Status: Under Investigation

Lenny Cook, aka Selimoa Finau, Tom Cook and Tom
Tuipulotu, dba TC Concrete and Tree Service, contracted
to perform concrete, carpentry and landscaping at several
Reno residences from October 2004 to June 2005. He
was prepaid to do work and either failed to do any work,
or did minor work before abandoning the projects.  Cook
received $23,000 from homeowners and diverted $9,000
to other purposes. He has a felony warrant issued by
Reno Justice Court for two counts of diversion of funds.

• Any agency with information or leads that can assist 
in the investigation, please contact:

Nevada State Contractors Board 
Fred Schoenfeldt, Supervisor Special Investigations Unit
(775) 688-1150, Extension 7884

S. Nev. Unlicensed Cabinet Maker  
Takes Money And Does No Work  

REF: Kendall Clarence Hedin
DES: W/M, 5’8”, 145 lbs., brown hair,
blue eyes
Status: Under Investigation

Kendall Clarence Hedin, aka Ken Hedin, dba Ken’s
Cabinet Solutions, portrays himself as a licensed 
contractor for the fabrication and installation of kitchen
cabinets. Hedin has an extensive complaint history and
currently has three active warrants issued by Henderson
Justice Court, one a felony warrant for diversion of funds.
Hedin’s method of business is to request a down payment
of 50 percent and either provides minimal work or no work
at all. 

• Any agency with information or leads that can assist 
in the investigation, please contact:

Nevada State Contractors Board
Kenny Peppley, Supervisor Criminal Investigations
(702) 486-1100, Extension 1144

(Contracting Without A LIcense Is A Crime In The State Of Nevada) 

Evelyn Coleman, center, with volunteers in her newly remodeled kitchen

Volunteers tear out the old kitchen
cabinets, left, and water-damaged
ceiling plaster above the sink.
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The Contractors’ Billboard is published by the Nevada State Contractors Board 
as a service to licensed contractors to promote a better understanding of Nevada 
contracting law and to provide information of interest to all construction 
professionals. This information is believed to be accurate at the time of publication.
The Contractors Board and the State of Nevada assume no responsibility for any 
damage that arises from any action that is based on information found in this 
publication.

C 2007 Nevada State Contractors Board

Across The Board
July 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006

Investigations Division
Compliance Investigations Unit

Investigations Conducted ..................................... 1,422
Investigations Closed ............................................ 1,427
Licenses Revoked ....................................................... 37
Fines Assessed .................................................$192,600
Investigative Costs Assessed .................... $208,313.12
Recovery Fund Claims Awarded ................$672,301.29

Special Investigations Unit
Investigations Conducted ........................................ 459
Investigations Closed ............................................... 751
Felony Cases Filed ......................................................95
Criminal Complaints Filed with District Attorney ... 324
Citations Issued ........................................................... 41
Convictions .................................................................130
Restitution Order by Court ......................... $263,919.10
Fines Assessed by Court .................................. $47,349

Licensing Division
New License Applications Received .....................1,685
New Licenses Issued ............................................. 1,440
License Change Applications Received ............... 2,449 
Licensed Nevada Contractors ..............................16,363
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Educational ...
(Continued from Page 6)

course covers: Introduction to
Planning & Scheduling, previewing
concepts and skills used in planning
and scheduling; Defining the Planning
Process, comparing day-to-day plan-
ning with long-term planning;
Preparing the Project Plan, defining
construction activities, activity
relationships; Communicating the
Plan, what needs to be communicat-
ed; developing and using the bar
chart, the tabular schedule and
scheduling material delivery; the
Critical Path, network scheduling and
the critical path, and calculating lag
into the network; Computer
Scheduling I and II, introduction to
computer use in scheduling, inputting
data, and the use of constraints in the
scheduling process options; Using the
Schedule on the Jobsite, crew
allocation using the schedule,
information for subcontractors and
suppliers, and the short term
schedule. Wednesday evenings
Sept. 12, 2007 to Nov. 14, 2007; 6 to
8 p.m; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. Cost: $50 per person.

OSHA 10-Hour Course - This course
presents an overview of the OSHA
Act, Federal and State OSHA
Standards, hazard communication

standard, chemical safety, industrial
hygiene, PPE, confined spaces,
walking and working surfaces,
scaffolds and ladders, fall protection,
powered lifts and platforms, powered
industrial trucks, basic hoisting and
rigging., fire protection, welding safety
and electrical safety. Sept. 19 & 20,
2007; 8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. MUST
ATTEND BOTH DAYS; AGC Training
Room; 150 N. Durango Drive. Cost:
$50 per person.

Identify Theft/Credit Repair -  The
attendee will be introduced to some of
the schemes that are currently being
perpetrated and learn how to protect
themselves and their clients’ identity
(and related good “credit” name).
This session will also cover the basics
of “business” fraud and show how
identify theft is just one form of fraud!
This session’s material will be sum-
marized in a “real life” identify theft
case. Sept. 25, 2007; 8:30 a.m. to 4
p.m.; AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. Cost: $50 per person

Advanced SureTrak - This class
reviews the intro class and teaches
how to use tools and customize,

exchange data between SureTrak and
Excel, exports and inserts, run basic
scripts and more. Some review of
introductory course material will be
conducted. Prerequisite requires
having successfully taken “Introduction
to Sure Trak” class. Oct. 2 & 3, 2007;
8 a.m. to 4 p.m.; T & M Concepts,
3620 N. Rancho Drive, Suite 111. Cost:
$50 per person.

Fundamentals of Cost Control - This
class covers the setting up of a project
budget and an expected cash-flow
curve, establishment of a project code
of accounts; differences between
budgets, costs, commitments, and pro-
jections; sources of cost information
such as timesheets, purchase orders &
contracts, invoices, journal entries, etc;
transferring of budgets; and more.
Oct. 30, 2007 and Nov. 1, 6, 7, 2007;
3 to 5:00 p.m.; AGC Training Room,
150 N. Durango. Cost: $50 per
person. 

To register and for information, contact:
Linda Gibson, Safety Director

Associated General Contractors
(702) 796-9986 or 

e-mail: linda@agclv.org

New Construction
Education Programs!

The Nevada State Contractors
Board has added new links to 
education programs from the

University of Nevada, Reno (UNR);
Truckee Meadows Community
College; Community College of
Southern Nevada; Great Basin

College, Western Nevada
Community College and 
the University of Nevada, 

Las Vegas (UNLV).
Go to our website at: 

www.nscb.state.nv.us and click on
Contractor Education and then

Construction Education.

The Nevada State Contractors Board
“Business Assistance Program,” estab-
lished to provide guidance with the license
application process, is now accepting
reservations for upcoming workshops.
These instructional workshops are con-
ducted monthly at the Board’s offices in
Southern Nevada, 2310 Corporate Circle,
Suite 200, Henderson; and bimonthly in
Northern Nevada, 9670 Gateway Drive,
Suite 100, Reno.

Applicants for a contractor’s license
receive information to complete the appli-
cation process quickly and accurately.

In addition to the workshop, applicants
are given the opportunity to have their
applications reviewed by staff before sub-
mitting them for approval. Information in

locating source documents for the appli-
cation is also provided, as well as a
checklist of state and local agencies and
other resources.

The NSCB encourages applicants to
take this free Business Assistance
Program. Many who have attended the
program said it was very helpful in their
application process. The State of Nevada
requires that all contractors be licensed.
This includes plumbers, painters, land-
scapers, electricians, roofers, and many
more. 

For information on available work-
shop dates, contact Lisa Bedsole, licens-
ing consultant, at: (702) 486-1100, ext.
1120; or (775) 688-1141, ext. 1120 or by
e-mail at: lbedsole@nscb.state.nv.us

Workshop Assists Those Who Want A License
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Contractors Need To Consider
Fed Business Opportunities
By Rick Horn, Director
Procurement Outreach Program

You may not know it, but there are
many business opportunities available to
contractors through the federal govern-
ment. To take advantage of these opportu-
nities, you should become famil-
iar with the Nevada
Commission on
Economic
Development’s
Procurement
Outreach
Program
(POP). This
state agency,
which functions
under a Cooperative
Agreement with the Department
of Defense, has offices in Carson City and
Las Vegas.

Several federal agencies, termed
“Centralized Contracting Activities,”

award contracts regionally, nationally
and worldwide. Examples would be the
Army Corp of Engineers (COE), Naval
Facilities Engineering Command (NAV-
FACENGCOM), the Air Force Center
for Engineering Excellence (AFCEE)
and the General Services Administration

(GSA) Public Building
Service. 

Also, there are
“Decentralized

Contracting
Activities,”
which are
site specific

and support
internal require-

ments not satisfied
through a centralized

contracting activity. These projects
are routinely publicized for bid. Such
federal contracts afford companies
opportunities to be general contractors

NSCB Joins Volunteers
In Remodeling Kitchen
Of Needy NLV Couple

The Holidays came early for one 
Southern Nevada family this year.

Alvin and Evelyn Coleman, two North
Las Vegas senior citizens, were chosen to
have their kitchen remodeled through the
Rebuilding Hope program, sponsored by
the Nevada State Contractors Board, the
Associated Builders and Contractors of Las
Vegas, Lowe’s and several Southern
Nevada companies.  The new program is

designed to give selected families a
chance to have one room in their home

(See Contractors, Page 4)

(See Rebuilding Hope, Page 3)

(See Northern Nevada, Page 7)

• Contractors are required to advise the Board of any
change of address within 30 days. (NAC 624.710)

• The license of a sole proprietor is automatically
suspended upon the death of the sole proprietor.
(NAC 624.650)

• A license may be placed inactive for a period of up
to 5 years. (NAC 624.635)

• Contractors have 10 days to notify the Board when
a qualified employee (Q.E.) has terminated 
employment or association, and 30 days to replace
the Q.E. (NRS 624.285)

• A pool contractor may not be related to the 
construction control company or to an agent of a
construction control company. (NRS 624.960)  

For more information, visit our website at:
www.nscb.state.nv.us

By John Seelmeyer
Northern Nevada Business Weekly

Construction of some of the largest
industrial facilities in the 
history of northern Nevada will drive the
building industry through 2007.

The residential market, however, may
begin to recover only in the second half
of the year. Low vacancy rates in indus-
trial and distribution facilities, continued
growth of homegrown companies in
Reno and Sparks, and a steady march of
new companies into the region have kept
requests for proposals flying.

Retail Projects Hot
For Northern Nev.
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